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South Africa does not exist in a vacuum. It is inevitably part 
of the global, continental and regional community that has 
education at the apex of its priorities. 
The process of revitalising and professionalising the teaching 
profession is at the heart of each and every country that has an 
agenda to ensure that its teaching force is of high quality and fit-
for-purpose. This is evident in UNESCO’s Vision 2030’s Sustainable 
Development Goal (SDG) number four that seeks to “ensure 
inclusive and equitable quality education and promote life-long 
opportunities for all”. It went on to set specific targets that need to be 
met by countries regarding teachers. 

Similarly, the African Union’s Continental Education Strategy for 
Africa 2025 has, as one of its strategic objectives: “Revitalising the 
teaching profession to ensure quality and relevance at all levels of 
education”. In bringing it closer to home, the National Development 
Plan, SACE Act, National Policy Framework on Teacher Education and 
Development and the Integrated Strategic Planning Framework for 
Teacher Education and Development in South Africa provide SACE 
with a clear mandate to set and maintain the professional and ethical 
standards, quality assure the provisioning of Continuing Professional 
Development, and manage a system for Continuing Professional 
Development with an ultimate goal of enhancing the quality of 
teacher education and development in order to improve the 
quality of teachers and teaching in the country.

In responding to this call, we have reported previously that SACE has 
embarked on a massive programme to professionalise the teaching 
profession through a proposed teacher professionalisation path that 
addresses, amongst others, the following areas:

(a) Defining Criteria for Entry into Initial Teacher Education: This 
involves working collaboratively with the Department of Higher 
Education and Training, the Education Deans’ Forum, and the 
Department of Basic Education, in defining the kind of teacher 
to be produced by the South African schools and faculties of 
education. This will ensure that the collective comes up with 
informed and agreed-upon criteria to admit student teachers 
into initial teacher education. In doing so, as the profession, we 
will go beyond the higher education institutions’ Admission Point 
Score (APS) and look at other attributes that are pivotal in defining 
the kind of teacher required. The identified stakeholders will be 
meeting soon to ensure work is done in this area.

(b) Initial Teacher Education: SACE has been absent in the initial 
teacher education space for quite some time, and therefore it is 
putting processes and systems in place, and working very closely 
with the schools and faculties of education, so that it can begin 
to: influence initial teacher education programme content; ensure 
curriculum coverage on ethical teaching and the SACE Code 
of Professional Ethics; streamline the provisional registration 
processes; and move towards registering student teachers from 
the first year of study, provisionally for a period of six years. 

 Coupled with this, SACE has commenced a process of introducing 
SACE days in the higher education institutions, as well as 
participating in the graduation ceremonies with the purpose of 
accepting the newly qualified teachers into the profession and 
issuing them with SACE registration certificates instantly. This has 
already taken place with just over 400 graduates at the Central 
University of Technology in Bloemfontein on the 27th March 2018. 
We are looking forward to expanding the service as many student 
teachers and universities have shown interest through our social 
media platforms. 

(c) One-Year Mandatory Induction as a Condition for Full 
Registration: Induction and mentorship is the responsibility of the 
employers – the nine Provincial Education Departments, School 
Governing Bodies, and the independent schools. As indicated in 
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the section above, SACE has a vision to register student teachers 
provisionally for a period of six years so that the newly qualified 
teachers can start their first year of teaching in possession of 
that provisional registration status. It is also during that first 
year of teaching that the newly qualified teacher will engage in 
mandatory induction, and will keep an electronic portfolio as a 
supporting document for review by SACE, prior to being awarded 
full registration status.

 Therefore, this calls upon SACE, the Department of Basic 
Education, teachers’ employers, and the stakeholders to work 
collaboratively in developing the induction programme, the 
e-portfolio review mechanisms and processes, and the awarding 
of the full registration status. The Department of Basic Education’s 
Initial Teacher Education Directorate commenced with a process of 
developing the induction model and they have released the first 
orientation booklets as a first step in this bigger induction process. 
Similarly, there are other smaller induction supporting processes 
in the DBE that we could learn from, such as the inclusive 
education and principals’ induction projects/programmes.  

(d) Introducing the Periodic Re-Registration Process: Since its 
inception, SACE has been registering teachers on a once-off basis. 
This has created challenges in terms of teachers having a SACE 
registration certificate for life - including those that are struck-off 
from the register. Additionally, this has contributed to a stagnant 
database that could not be used to inform adequate planning and 
decision making since educators’ information and data are not 
updated regularly.

 In the light of this, SACE is looking at introducing the three-year 
periodic re-registration process that is closely linked to fulfilling 
the CPTD system requirements of earning 150 points every three 
years. Teachers and stakeholders are being consulted on this move 
in terms of:
 ❙ Maintenance of the professional registration / certification

 ❙ Emphasis on an implementation process that is support-based and led

 ❙ Re-registration requirements that incorporate vetting processes

 ❙ Implications for non-compliance

 The Teacher Professionalisation Sub-Division will be doing more 
work on advocating and capacitating the teaching profession on 
this matter and ensuring that positive, uniform, and consistent 
messages are shared within the teaching profession regarding this.  

(e) Professional Teaching Standards: As part of its mandate, SACE 
released the Professional Teaching Standards on the 05th October 
2017 as part of the World Teachers’ Day and World Teachers’ Month 
celebrations. Since then, consultations were held in provinces with 
the teachers, stakeholders, and relevant office-based educators 
in the provinces. The professional standards were also posted on 
the SACE website and social media platforms, as well as in the City 
Press newspaper, for additional inputs and comments.

 The feedback received has been used to revise the existing 
standards with the ultimate goal of gazetting them for wider 
public comment, and to pilot/field test them prior to the 
implementation process. There is also an additional multi-
stakeholder parallel process that is looking at the implications of 
implementing the Professional Teaching Standards in the teaching 
profession. 

SACE will be developing more specific documents and promotional 
material on the key issues of teacher professionalisation highlighted 
above. Therefore, we call upon all the school- and office-based 
educators, student teachers, teachers’ unions, teachers’ employers, and 
the higher education institutions, to engage SACE continuously and 
provide the necessary feedback with the ultimate goal of shaping the 
process of professionalising the teaching profession as a collective.
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The South African Council for Educators (SACE), in collaboration 
with the Department of Basic Education, Provincial Departments of 
Education, as well as teacher unions and associations, has invested 
a lot of resources since the inception of the Continuing Professional 
Teacher Development Management System (CPTD MS) in order to 
ensure that the profession is comfortable using the system. 

It is worth noting that the CPTD MS mandate has its origin in the 
National Policy Framework on Teacher Education and Development 
(NPFTED) in South Africa, April 2007, Section 5, which stipulates that 
“the South African Council for Educators (SACE), as the professional body 
for professional educators, will have the overall responsibility for the 
implementation, management and quality assurance of the CPTD 
System. SACE will be provided with the necessary resources and support 
to undertake that role.”

In the process of the implementation it has become apparent that 
there are emerging discussions, trends - and to a large extent, lessons 
- that critically need to be considered and the council has at all times 
used such feedback to inform the continuous strengthening of the 
system. 

The emergence of such issues was a cornerstone that led to a move 
towards institutionalising the support role that School Management 
Teams (SMTs) are encouraged to consider. This move suggests 
that SMTs can be able to create an enabling environment for 
implementation. 

Currently seminars are rolled out in all provinces with a view to initiate 
the process of engaging SMTs into a dialogue that will see educators 
led by SMTs taking charge of their own Professional Development. 

Sustaining the implementation of 
the Continuing Professional Teacher 
Development Management System

These seminars present an opportunity to engage and to recommend 
solutions to identified challenges. 

The seminars are premised on the following view: “School-Based 
Management (SBM) is a management framework, which is school-
based, student-centred and quality-focused. Through the devolution 
of responsibilities, schools are provided with enhanced flexibility and 
autonomy in managing their own operation and resources for school 
development in order to develop an environment that facilitates 
continuous improvement. At the same time, schools are required to 
increase accountability in school management through the participation 
of key stakeholders in decision making under the SBM governance 
framework. The ultimate aim of SBM is to improve teaching standards 
and learning outcomes.” (Education and Manpower Bureau, February 
2016.)

These seminars provide a platform for sharing best practices, wherein 
principals who are effectively supporting the implementation of 
the CPTD MS are given an opportunity to showcase the strategies 
that they employ to get the support of the implementation right. 
The engagement is solution driven and reinforces that school-based 
support is paying dividends because it is school community driven. 

The next phase will be to provide a platform for SMTs to engage in 
symposiums. 

The quotation above from the Education and Manpower Bureau 
reinforces that institutionalisation of the support of the system should 
locate the function where it matters most – management, and the 
involvement of these managers – is critical in such a discourse.



EDUCATOR’S PULSE APRIL 2018

PAGE   5 Professional Teaching Standards

Provincial Consultations – April 2018 to March 2019



EDUCATOR’S PULSE APRIL 2018

PAGE   6



EDUCATOR’S PULSE APRIL 2018

PAGE   7



EDUCATOR’S PULSE APRIL 2018

PAGE   8 The SACE CPTD provider news

SACE would like to congratulate all principals and deputy principals who have participated in the first three-year cycle of Continuing 
Professional Development. 

There is hesitation and uncertainty in terms of who is supposed to fund the activities/courses or programmes that these educators are 
participating in during their three-year cycle. The Government National Development Plan indicates that: “teachers must take initiative to 
identify their Professional Development needs and if those needs are in line with their job requirements, government must subsidise teachers 
to access these programmes/courses and activities. These activities must be endorsed by SACE and enable teachers to earn Professional 
Development points.” 

All the cohorts have finally joined as they embark on their journey of their three-year cycle. The second cycle is und

There are two mandatory reporting periods for educators, which are in May/June and October/November. From the analysis that 
SACE has done on those that have reported it seems educators are not reporting on the SACE endorsed activities or providers are not 
reporting on the participants in their workshops or training. The teacher unions on the other hand seem to be moving very fast and 
we are encouraged by the likes of SAOU, NAPTOSA, SADTU, PEU and NATU who are taking Professional Development initiatives to their 
members. We would like to congratulate and thank those providers who have been consistent in reporting on their training, and also to 
encourage those that are still lagging behind with their reporting to do so.

In an effort to facilitate this process SACE has developed a simple template whilst working on the electronic uploading of educators’ PD 
points by SACE approved providers. This copy can be downloaded on the SACE website at www.sace.org.za. or requested by emailing 
provider@sace.org.za.

The uploading by all SACE approved providers is an expectation that the Council has of the providers. This is made obligatory through 
the Code of Good Practice which providers sign on applying for approval. It is on this basis that all providers are expected to report on 
teachers that have attended their training courses, programmes and activities.

It is expected that providers should report and upload teachers’ PD points for the activities that are SACE endorsed. These are the points 
that have been allocated to activities that have been endorsed by Council with a specific amount of PD points determined through the 
processes of endorsement.

It has been our observation that there is limited reporting that takes place, or alternatively few teachers are accessing and participating 
in externally initiated activities delivered by SACE approved providers. When looking at the educators’ reporting we get a sense that very 
few report on the type 3 activities: most reporting is around type 1 and 2 activities. We urge providers to use the simplified attendance 
register template to report on educators’ participation in all of their activities.

There is cause for alarm as the number of queries that the office processes regarding the allocation of PD points to some endorsed 
activities is considered. SACE has made strides in the implementation of the CPTD System. The question of the allocation of PD points 
to all SACE endorsed activities is governed and informed by the evaluation criteria and processes that the Endorsement and the 
Professional Development Committees engage in.

In most cases the providers do not declare all that they do during the delivery of the activity. This means that the time planning is not 
specific enough to enable us to quantify the duration of the activity (how long it will take the provider to deliver and complete the 
delivery of his/her activity). The duration should include all the aspects undertaken, onsite and offsite tasks, Portfolio of Evidence if 
required, follow up visits or onsite support. Teachers/participants can only earn PD points on completion of activities; there will be no 
part allocation of PD points for attending part of an activity.

It is critical that we should keep focus on who the beneficiaries are of the implementation of the CPTD Management System. As 
indicated in the National Policy Framework for Teacher Education and Development (NPFTED) 2007, SACE must manage, implement 
and administer the implementation of the system for all SACE registered school-based educators. This means therefore that the primary 
target audience is the teachers. Although the SACE mandate extends to other categories of teacher the policy is unequivocally specifying 
who must participate. We are not dealing with the youth and parents as these are indirect beneficiaries to our processes. 

Some providers are misinterpreting what SACE does. We are not an alternative quality assurance or accrediting body. Our mandate with 
regard to the CPTD system is clear. We have the responsibility to protect teachers against fraudulent providers and as such grant those 
that meet the SACE requirement for approval SACE approval status which is valid for three years. On the other hand, we have to ensure 
that we have quality Professional Development activities, programmes and courses that can contribute to improvement of classroom 
practice and positively influence learner attainment.

The implementation process

What should be reported?

The trends

PD points allocation

Target Audience

Reporting on educators’ participation
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The three-year Continuing Professional Teacher Development (CPTD) 
cycle for the first cohort (i.e. principals and deputy principals), as well 
as for the second cohort, ended at the end of December 2016 and 
2017, respectively. 

The focus of this article is the progress made by principals in their 
first cycle. The progress made by HODs will be addressed in the next 
newsletter.

It is exciting to note that some of the principals and deputies heeded 
the call made by the South African Council for Educators (SACE) for 
them to voluntarily participate in the CPTD Management System (MS) 
in order to accumulate Professional Development points. 

Celebrating managers who are in charge of 
their Professional Development

All the deserving members of the first cohort (1 170) have been sent 
their certificates of achievement from the council, which is valid until 
the end of December 2019. The council is of the view that teachers, 
as professionals, should take charge of their own Professional 
Development, and is committed to support and recognise such 
endeavours.

It is equally disappointing to note that the majority of the first cohort 
either did not participate in the system or participated but did not 
reach the expected minimum of 150 Professional Development points. 
This happened even after the council had:

 ❙ Extended the reporting period to 30 June 2017

 ❙ Mobilised teacher unions and South African Principal Associations 
(SAPA) to organise support sessions

 ❙ Developed and implemented the acceleration plan to support them - 
which unfortunately very few attended

Those who did not participate in the first cycle are encouraged to do 
so, in the new cycle that will end in December 2019. This will be when 
the council will review the implementation of the system, with the 
view to strengthen implementation and compliance. 

Name of Provider: 
SACE Provider number: 
Contact person & contact numbers: 
Email address: 
Name of activity and PD points allocated: 

Participant Name (s) & Surname Identity Number SACE Registration Number Contact number

Provider’s Signature:

Date submitted to SACE: 

Attendance register: for uploading/reporting 
of Educators PD points

Gold
Certificate

10%

Bronze
Certificate

8%

Silver
Certificate

8%

Not Certificated 
(between 1 to 

149 points)

74%

Fig. 1 above demonstrates the percentages of principals and deputy principals 
that completed various certifications, compared with those that initially started 
the programme.  4 628 principals and deputy principals have reported their 
participation in the CPTD MS, and only 26% of this number (1 170) qualified 
to be awarded with the certificate of achievement. The spreading is as follows: 
Gold is 10% (464); Silver is 8% (353); Bronze is 8% (353). It also demonstrates 
that of the 4 628 principals and deputy principals 74% (3 458) are reported to 
be in the programme but did not reach the required 150 PD points. (They have 
between one (1) and one hundred and forty-nine (149) points in terms of their 
PD accounts.)

Fig. 2 demonstrates the percentages of principals and deputy principals 
who reported their participation in the Professional Development activities 
recognised by SACE, including those who are in an acting capacity. As mentioned 
above, at the time of reporting the total number was 4 628. Analysis indicates 
that in terms of the position of the person reporting, principals are at 56% (2 584), 
and deputy principals are at 44% (2 044), inclusive of those who are acting in 
both positions.

Fig. 2:  The first cohort reporting (including those who are not certified)Fig. 1: Principal and Deputy Principals per certificate

Principals

53%

Acting 
principals

3%

Acting Deputy 
Principals

8%

Deputy 
principals

36%

FIRST COHORT BREAKDOWN
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CONTACT US
PROVINCIAL OFFICES

FREE STATE

PHYSICAL ADDRESS: 
33 REID STREET, SUITE 2 & 4 
WESTDENE, BLOEMFONTEIN, 
9301

TEL: 012  663 9517  |  EMAIL: 
info@sace.org.za

OFFICE HOURS:  Mon - Fri   
(08:00 - 16:30)

KWAZULU-NATAL

PHYSICAL ADDRESS: 
21 JOE SLOVO STREET, 
ZUMAYSHA BUILDING 
DURBAN, 4001

TEL: 012  663 9517  
EMAIL: info@sace.org.za

OFFICE HOURS: Mon - Fri   
(08:00 - 16:30)

NATIONAL OFFICE

GAUTENG

PHYSICAL ADDRESS: 
CROSSWAY OFFICE PARK, BLOCK 
1 , 240 LENCHEN AVENUE,  
CENTURION, 0183

POSTAL ADDRESS: 
SOUTH AFRICAN COUNCIL FOR 
EDUCATORS (SACE),  
PRIVATE BAG X127, CENTURION, 
0046 
TEL: 086 1007 223  |  FAX: 012 
663 9238 OR 012 679 9726 
EMAIL: info@sace.org.za

Compiled by the SACE 
Communications Division

Comments and suggestions  
can be forwarded to:  
josinahb@sace.org.za
pr@sace.org.za

FACEBOOK: 
https://www.facebook.com/
SACE

TWITTER: 
https://twitter.com/SACE9
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